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MINUTES of the Joint Meeting of the North Plainfield Mayor and Borough Council, the North Plainfield Board of Adjustment and Planning Board held on Monday, November 17, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. at the Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:

          
Acting Mayor/

Administrator:

David E. Hollod, P.E. (Planning Board Member)


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes





Michael Giordano Jr.





Barbara Habeeb

Robert E. Hitchcock

Douglas M. Singleterry 





Frank Stabile, Council President

ABSENT:


Council Member:
Frank Righetti

Also Present:

Wendy Wiebalk, Esq., Associate Borough Attorney




Marta Lefsky, Borough Planner

Gloria Pflueger, RMC/MMC, Borough Clerk

BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT

PRESENT:

Jack Fowler




John C. Langenbach




Gary E. Lewis




James S. McGarry, Alternate




Mark C. Tighe, Chairman

ABSENT:

Basil D’Armiento




Alejandro Kuga




Alfred Zarnowski


PLANNING BOARD



PRESENT:

Andre Mitchell





Frank Stabile





David W. Branan, Alternate





Joseph F. Tevlin, Alternate





Tom Fagan, Chairman


ABSENT:

Maureen Coxwell





Barbara Kreder





Frank L. Kreder


President Stabile led all present in the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag, then read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This Meeting is being held in compliance with N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq.  Adequate notice of this meeting was provided by transmitting notice to the Courier News, The Star-Ledger and the Memorial Library on October 24, 2008 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building, Memorial Library and Watchung School reserved for such purpose."

  
PUBLIC COMMENT:


Frank D’Amore Sr., 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, observed that North Plainfield is the most densely populated community in Somerset County, and that open space needs to be preserved in the Borough.  He called upon the elected officials to meet with representatives of Somerset County regarding the purchase of the Villa Maria site as a Somerset County park.


AGENDA ITEMS:


1.
R-2 Zones.  Addressing the number of single-family homes in the Borough – Mary H. Forbes, Councilwoman


Mrs. Forbes remarked that North Plainfield is essentially built-up and acknowledged that some parts of the country have initiated a moratorium on building with limited success.  She asked if there would be some way to minimize the number of building lots by increasing setbacks and lot sizes, then proposed a re-examination of the Master Plan in recognition of the fact that this town and this county have changed.   Borough Planner Marta Lefsky was present and advised that the Master Plan could certainly be re-examined.  It is envisioned as a living document that will change and keep up with what the Borough wants to see for its growth.  She cautioned against changing any of the specifically residential zones as most lots in those zones conform with lot sizes as required.   The Planning Board remains concerned about the risk of over-subdivision, and Ms. Lefsky agreed that it is a good goal.  


2.
R-3 Zones.  Addressing the number of multi-family homes in the Borough – Douglas M. Singleterry, Councilman  


Ms. Habeeb acknowledged that there are single-family homes in the R-3 Zones,   and asked what would stop a builder from demolishing a single-family and erecting a duplex.  She suggested an ordinance stipulating that a demolished single-family house could only be replaced by the same on a given property.  Ms. Lefsky said that the existing land use pattern could be examined for potential limitations.  According to the Planning Board, one factor is the lot size, and a new two-family would likely require more square footage than the pre-existing single.  Ms. Habeeb asked if a stipulation could be instituted requiring a still greater lot size for a two-family.  Ms. Lefsky explained that legal two-families in that area would need to be studied for their relative lot size before an ordinance could be formulated.  She added that a lot of pre-existing two-families were already situated on sub-standard lots, and that in itself could stand in the way of increasing legal two-family lot sizes.  Mrs. Forbes asked about an inventory of buildable lots in the Borough.  


The Administrator advised that, as part of the housing element, the housing planner had been researching that topic for the COAH regulations.   There are vacant lots in town, but many are irregularly-shaped and not buildable.  He added that three-family and more were not permitted anywhere in the Borough.


Mr. Singleterry agreed to the need to prevent the demolition of a single family to be replaced by a multi-family house.  A re-zoning idea was floated two years ago before the Planning Board which would change some R-3 zones to R-2, or possibly change lot size requirements.  Ms. Lefsky indicated that such a change would trigger the need for the research and study she had already described.  Mr. Singleterry agreed that this is a fully developed Borough and that it needed to be made part of next year’s Master Plan update.  Ms. Habeeb asked if a rear setback similar to a front setback could be required, and Mr. Hollod replied that setbacks generally deal with the distance between the lot line and the structure, itself.  The Councilwoman asked if the town could require a certain amount of unpaved back yard, and Ms. Lefsky explained that all residential zones have set percentages of building coverage, but there are many instances of grandfathered-in substandard lot coverage.  The Planner added that impervious or green space requirements could be addressed in future ordinances.


3.
Create an Ordinance mandating that a builder or property owner must have his property taxes paid before applying for a permit to build – Barbara Habeeb, Councilwoman


The Councilwoman commented that many towns already have such an ordinance.  She asked if it could be enacted for North Plainfield.   Ms. Lefsky said that the proposal referenced a range.   The DCA will not allow a building permit to be held for that purpose, although it could be attached by ordinance to a zoning permit and it would work. 
The Council President asked the Attorney to draft a proposal for discussion at the next meeting.

4.
Add an Historic Preservation Element to the Borough Master Plan – Robert E. Hitchcock, Councilman

Mr. Hitchcock said that the town was effectively missing out on some useful grants because the Borough Master Plan needed to include an historic preservation element.   He said that there was already a proposal from a company to effect the inclusion for a $5,800.00 fee, and respectfully requested that the matter be taken up by the Governing Body so that the Commission could proceed with application for a state historic preservation grant.  Mrs. Forbes indicated her enthusiastic support.  Ms. Lefsky agreed that it would make good sense as there are already recognized historic sites in the Borough.  Ms. Habeeb asked if it might give greater latitude to the town in the recognition of important historical landmarks.  Ms. Lefsky confirmed that if such a declaration were mutually agreeable, the Borough would enjoy a leg up in the process involving the declaration of historic properties although it would not be an absolute.   The Planning Board’s Mr. Stabile inquired after qualifications for an historical declaration, and Mr. Hitchcock replied that there would be input from the consultant as the grant is written.  Ms. Lefsky said that with regard to the Master Plan, it was the initial step, and when a list is assembled in the Plan, it gives the Borough stance with respect to the properties and how they are being preserved.   It is a good first step towards controlling what is done to and with them in the future.  

The Council President recalled four qualifiers for historic properties –

· The property is associated with historical events or figures

· Do the structures on the property have historical significance?

· Is it related to social movements in history?

· Does the site have archeological value, current or prospective?

Mr. Hitchcock suggested that the topic be agendized for the next meeting.


5.
Master Plan – Mark C. Tighe, Chairman, Board of Adjustment


Mr. Tighe said that the Borough has to be willing to identify the living conditions in the Borough in fifteen or twenty years by way of the entire Master Plan.   The current Plan has been subject to occasional addenda, but has not undergone comprehensive scrutiny and update.  The last addendum took place in year 2001.  All prior addenda, by definition, occurred in the last century.  He suggested an entire Master Plan revamping with creative direction.   Mr. Hollod noted that state law allows for master plans to be paid for over a five-year period.  The process could be fed into the 2009 budget.  Ms. Lefsky said that the Plan was meant to be forward-looking for at least the next twenty years.  Individual updates of the Plan are required every six years by law at a minimum.  The Borough has rightfully done individual elements over the years and it is, she said, a worthy venture to do such a grand plan.   Ms. Habeeb asked if grant monies were available for Master Plans.


Ms. Lefsky said that there had been some grants for specific elements but not an entire plan.  A grant paid for the economic development element. The Council President asked if there were a more preferable approach to dealing with the Master Plan. Ms. Lefsky replied that, considering the length of time since there had been a broad overview of the Plan, it would be easier to stick with a rolling plan where each element gets individual updates.  The Housing Element, as part of COAH, will put the required rudimentary minimums in place.  A forward-looking twenty-year perspective would call for a broad overview.  It would be a joint administration/planning board effort.      


Mr. Tighe said that it might be appropriate to form a committee to identify a range of concerns and call for a request for proposals (RFP).  The Council President suggested forming an ad-hoc committee from the community and different boards.  Mr. Tighe agreed that it would start at the top and take input from the business community.  Mr. McGarry agreed that it would be good; however, it would not be inexpensive, and the incoming administration would have to consider it against a background of other financial necessities in the new year.  Mayor-Elect Giordano said that he and Mr. Tighe had discussed the committee idea, and Mr. Fagan asked if there were a ballpark price for such a project.  Ms. Lefsky replied that the cost would be driven by how much information were already digitized.    It could run between $50,000-60,000.00 which could increase significantly if the consultant had to go back and reconstruct.  Mr. Hollod commented that if it were a $50,000 project spread over five years, it could be funded at $10,000.00/p.a.   If the consultant actually finished the project in a year’s time, the rest of it could be funded through bond anticipation notes.    The Administrator interjected that the tax maps are now digitized, and there are moves afoot to accomplish the same with the sewer maps.  Ms. Lefsky agreed that digitization would be a great help.   It represents another investment of capital, and is typical of such a process in any town.  


Mr. Hitchcock asked how many municipalities similar to North Plainfield had gone digital, and Ms. Lefsky replied that the capital for the hardware and software in such towns is huge and done over time.   Mr. Hollod said that the Borough would tag off as much work already done by the County that was applicable, but there was local detail-oriented work that would be unduplicated elsewhere.  


6.
Tax Requirement Ordinances for completing application to Board of Adjustment and Planning Board – Jack Fowler, Board of Adjustment 


Deferring to Mr. McGarry, Mr. Fowler admitted that his topic was similar to others on the agenda.  He referenced the satellite dish and commercial vehicle ordinances, which could be complex should they go before the Board of Adjustment on appeal.  The Council President suggested a more formal process be put in place with the attorney’s office, while Mr. Hollod advised that some towns set up a separate review subcommittee that renders a decision before consideration by the Board.  Attorney Schwartz advised that he was acquainted with the concept and that it had merit.  Mr. Hitchcock opined that an excessive number of appeals would suggest a need to take a look at the ordinance in question.    Ms. Lefsky agreed that a subcommittee could be worthwhile, and Ms. Habeeb called for a clear-cut means of enforcing the commercial vehicle ordinance, and reaching a decision on the possible issuance of stickers.   


7.
Satellite (pending commercial vehicle) ordinance appeals – Jack Fowler, Board of Adjustment


Mr. Fowler advised that it could be handled very quickly and proceeded to discussions concerning the Rental Certificate of Occupancy.


8.
Enforcement procedures for Rental Certificate of Occupancy – Jack Fowler, Board of Adjustment


Mr. Fowler asked about enforcement of the new ordinances.  Mr. Hollod advised that these were relatively new.  A fee will be charged with the Rental Certificate of Occupancy.  It will help to defray necessary increased hours in the zoning and code enforcement offices.  Ms. Habeeb asked if the hours of the zoning officer would also be changed.  Mr. Hollod replied that the ordinance specifies hours of enforcement, and that it would have to be changed by ordinance.  He then added that constitutional matters are at issue and there needed to be a firm but fair balance of code enforcement.


9.
Discussion as to whether a Council resolution, endorsed by the Mayor, is needed to give the Board of Adjustment authority to condition all approvals, pending certification that applicants have satisfied requests for information – Jim McGarry, Board of Adjustment


Mr. McGarry said that a New York State-based concern had applied to expand their business in the Borough, and were stonewalling efforts by the Assessor to obtain information as to whether they were being properly assessed.  Several individuals on the Board came up with a method to obtain information and go forward, including the requirement that taxes on the location be paid in full before any permits were approved and work commenced.  Ms. Wiebalk interjected that the attorney’s office would be studying the proposal.  She said that, at first blush, it might be a matter of two inter-related issues that may or may not be integrated to reach a desired legal goal or solution.  The legality of such a proposal would have to be researched and determined by the attorney.  Mr. McGarry said that, on behalf of Borough residents, he was concerned that all businesses operating in the town were sharing their fair burden in the form of local taxes.  The Tax Assessor, he added, should have no problem in obtaining the appropriate information on a timely basis.  In addition, Mr. Lewis said that although comments being heard might apply to one specific property, there were likely others in town presenting the same problem.


The Council President agreed, saying that it was a topic worth exploring.


10.
Sign Ordinance – John Langenbach, Board of Adjustment


Mr. Langenbach agreed with the prohibition on placing signs on trees, streetlamps, fire alarm boxes and similar locations.  He questioned prohibitions on the placement of certain signs on taxicabs in the Borough, saying that a cab company now operating in the Borough has advertising signs, but that cab companies licensed in the City of Plainfield where advertising signs were permitted were also being seen in town.  New Jersey Transit buses also carry advertising.  Mr. Hollod replied that the local cab company had been cited for the advertising provision of the ordinance.


Mr. Langenbach asked about its enforceability.  Ms.  Wiebalk replied that it could be enforced vis-à-vis a locally-licensed firm, although conveyances coming in from outside could not have their advertising regulated.   Mr. Langenbach asked about apparently illegal signs being placed on private property on trees or near the curb, then commented on contractors leaving behind signs when they have done work on a home or business.   He said that the signs should be removed whenever the contractor in question completed their work.   Ms. Wiebalk replied that the ordinance should be consulted as to the ability to do any sort of advertising at private residences.   The quick answer likely would call for an amendment as to time frame for the removal of signs.  Signs relating to elections and special events have a limited life due to a specific time frame.  


Mr. Langenbach questioned garage sales, the issue of permits and licensees who ignore the rules which they are given when taking out their permit.  More specifically, they illegally post signs off their property advertising the sale.  Ms. Wiebalk explained that they had to follow all the rules with off-premises signs, and that signs posted on parked motor vehicles were similarly banned.   She said that it could be enforced and fines imposed.  Mr. Langenbach replied that he could see no current enforcement. 


Mr. Hollod replied that a forgotten garage sale sign will typically be looked at differently from a commercial sign posted in town by an outside company.  There is some discretion involved, especially in a situation where there has been an unheeded warning regarding such a sign.


PUBLIC COMMENT:


Frank D’Amore Sr., 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, said that controlling over-development in the Borough through re-zoning was important.  It has been effective in certain sections of town.  Further, he was pleased that an historic district element would be added to the Master Plan.  Ten years ago, a member of the Historic Preservation Commission did an extensive report on the same topic.  He said that the element should have been added years ago.


COMMENTS FROM BOARD MEMBERS AND COUNCIL:


Council President Stabile expressed his thanks to the various members of the boards, committees and commission who were present as well as members of administration and the public. 


Mr. Fowler asked if there would be further such joint meetings, and if the School Board would be part of them.  The Council President answered in the affirmative, saying that more would be planned for the new year.   He added that for purposes of this meeting, it was more expedient to have these bodies speak, for the time being, without the Board of Education, and that including the schools in future meetings would be useful.


The Council President hoped that all four bodies, school board included, could meet together in the future, at least twice yearly.


Mr. Hitchcock commented that several action items had come to the fore, and that they would be the responsibility of the interested individual(s) in question to follow through and get them handled.   The Council President agreed, saying that a number might be agendized at the first December meeting of the Council.


Motion to adjourn by Mr. Hitchcock, seconded by Mr. Giordano and on Roll Call carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 9:20 p.m.



















Borough Clerk


Council President

11/17/08


